Town of Maxton

North Carolina

Board of Commissioners Meeting

Minutes

October 20, 2009

The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday, October 20, 2009 with the following members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McClanathan

Mayor Pro Tem Morton

Commissioner Vivian Morrison
Commissioner Sallie McLean

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager Tyndall, Town Clerk Smith, Town Attorney Nick Sojka and Police Captain Deese 

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the October 20, 2009 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Ray Oxendine
WORK SESSION

Public Hearing Data

1.  Public Hearing – Conditional Use Zoning Permit- 204 West Martin Luther King Jr. Drive

Conditional Use Application - Cup # 09-03: Request to operate as a special exception or conditional use a Church 204 West Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Drive HB Zoning District. The complete summary for this request is located in the Consent Agenda/Work Session folder.  The essence of the request is as follows:

CUP #09-01:
James McNeill

Site Location:  
204 West Martin Luther King Jr. Drive

Principles:
James McNeill  


Requested Use:
Church

Current Zoning:
HB – Highway Business District

Status Current Zoning:  This property is currently zoned HB, which allows Churches as special exceptions or conditional uses.  Mr. McNeill requested to come before the Planning and Zoning Board to request consideration for the stated use since churches are presently a special exception/conditional use. Unfortunately, at the September 8, 2009 Meeting, the Planning and Zoning Board could not declare a quorum and to no longer delay the Followers of Christ Outreach Ministry from operating. The Zoning Officer is requesting that the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners approve the application. 
Commissioner Oxendine asked if the property is located next to Safeway. Town Clerk/Zoning Officer Smith replied, “Yes.” Commissioner Oxendine asked, “Who owns the property?” Town Clerk/Zoning Officer Smith answered, “Robeson Healthcare owns the property but is leasing it to the Followers of Christ Outreach Ministry.” Commissioner McClanathan asked that we look at the number of churches allowed in the business district. He continued that the town is curtailing the number of retail businesses that can open up in Maxton. He said that he thinks that the town should limit the number of churches allowed in the business districts. Commissioner McClanathan said that he would like to see what the Zoning Board had to say about this.  A discussion ensued concerning a prospective law about churches being denied zoning permits in NC. Attorney Sojka said that the town should wait to hear from the Planning and Zoning Board before proceeding. Commissioner McLean said that she thought it is more of a moral issue…If with everything that is going on in the Town and if we have a problem with a church, we have a serious problem. She said that the church should be given the same consideration as any business.  Commissioner Morrison said that she understood that the Planning and Zoning Board didn’t have a quorum. Commissioner Morrison said that the Planning and Zoning Board should come and meet since that is their obligation is to meet as needed. Commissioner McLean said that since it is presented to the Board of Commissioners now that the Board needs to make a decision and no longer prolong this group from moving forward. Mayor Pro Tem said that in the past the Board of Commissioners has overturned Planning and Zoning Board recommendations. Mayor Pro Tem said that the problem right now is the fact that they applied in July and now it is October. He doesn’t see why it should be prolonged since there are three churches in the immediate vicinity. Commissioner Morrison said that her concern is the fact that the Planning and Zoning Board are not meeting their obligations. Town Clerk/Zoning Officer said that this meeting was not their regular meeting and that may be why there wasn’t a quorum plus it was near a holiday and people may not have been in town on this date. Commissioner McLean said that she thinks that it should be approved because the town dropped the ball. Commissioner Oxendine asked does the Town get taxes from this building. Town Clerk/Zoning Officer answered, “yes”.  Commissioner McClanathan said that he doesn’t see any reason to turn it down since the town’s ordinances state that churches can be a conditional use in all districts. 
2. Public Hearing – Amendment – Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program

The Town of Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program consists of the Graham Street Revitalization is financed with $1,000,000 of Community Development Block Grant funds (90 percent of the total program costs) received by the Town from the North Carolina Department of Commerce. The proposed amendment will change the activities and budget in the existing project.
Mayor Dean said that with public hearing #2 be suspended until the November meeting because of lack of funding information. 
New Business Items

1. Warren Wooten –The Wooten Company – Upcoming Project Contracts

Warren Wooten with The Wooten Company will be present to provide information on upcoming project contracts.

Warren Wooten came forward and presented information concerning impending Community Development projects. Mr. Wooten said that from this point forward that he would be coming before the Board of Commissioners to present the contacts.  Mr. Wooten said he is presenting two contracts tonight with the CDBG contracts for construction contract for 309 E. Graham Street and 501 E. Wilmington Street. Commissioner Morrison asked were the houses empty. Mr. Wooten answered, “Yes”. Commissioner McLean asked about the asbestos removal. Mr. Wooten answered that it would be removed before the demolition took place.
2.   NC Step Mini Grant Approval – Bryant Home Healthcare

Bryant Home Healthcare has completed the processing portion of the NC Step Mini Grant application and her application is now ready to be reviewed by the Town Board of Commissioners. It has been recommended by the Lumber River Council of Governments that her application be approved.  Information is available in your Work Session Folder for your review.

3.  Administrative and Engineering Award – CDBG-R

Administrative RFP:

The administrative RFP was issued and yielded three responses.   We received responses from Wooten Company; Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates and Koonce, Noble and Associates. After careful review of the proposals submitted, I recommend the Wooten Company be awarded the Professional Administrative Services Contract. The Wooten Company has worked with the Town of Maxton for some time now and Warren Wooten, Project Consultant, was instrumental in securing the CDBG-R for Maxton. They are proficient in all work categories of the Project; Acquisition Service Delivery, Clearance Service Delivery, Relocation Service Delivery, Rehabilitation Activities Service Delivery, the Innovative Project (PALS Center) and CDBG General Administration.  

Engineering RFP:

Please see the Work Session folder for the analysis of proposals.  After careful review of the proposals submitted, I recommend the Wooten Company be awarded the Architectural/Engineering Services Contract. The Wooten Company has worked with the Town of Maxton for some time now and Warren Wooten, Project Consultant, was instrumental in securing the CDBG-R for Maxton. 

4.  Vacant Lot- Donation to Town of Maxton - Hicks 

Mrs. Hicks contacted me after receiving the vacant lots letter and would like to donate the property located at 307 Florence St to the Town of Maxton. Information is available in your Work Session Folder for your review.  

Commissioner Oxendine asked if the lot is located next to Margie Sharp’s house.  A discussion ensued on where the lot is located on Florence Street. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that he thought it should be tabled until next month to get further information on the correct address of the lot. 
5. Commissioner James McClanathan – Mini Grant Application Modification

Commissioner McClanathan, representative for the Town of Maxton Mini Grant Committee, will present information concerning the mini grant application.

Commissioner McClanathan asked that on behalf of the Mini Grant Committee that the Board of Commissioners make modification on existing business owners requirements. Some of the application steps are unnecessary.  The application process is being bogged down by some of the steps. He continued that with existing businesses that the bank reviews would be not necessary.  The process would be streamlined by applications going to the LRCOG, then to the Chamber and then the Committee. Mayor Pro Tem said that some sort of financials should be required, at least one year of tax returns.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if there is not a guideline for the Board of Commissioners to look at. Commissioner McClanathan said that maybe Jan could help the Board with streamlining process. Commissioner McClanathan said that he was trying to see if the Board of Commissioners is willing to make changes to the process. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that he didn’t believe that the 3 years of tax returns for an existing business are necessary.  He continued to say that most banks want atleast 2 years of tax returns. Commissioner McLean asked who sets the criteria for that. Mayor Dean said that the Committee and the Lumber River Council of Government recommend the criteria and the Board of Commissioner set the criteria. Mayor Pro Tem clarified that the LRCOG and the Committee set the criteria and the Board of Commissioners approved the guidelines. 
6.  Policy Amendment to Employee Travel/Meal Reimbursement

After several discussions about the travel/meal reimbursement policy, I am requesting that changes be made to this policy.  Information is available in your Work Session Folder for your review.

Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that she has been having a lot of discussions about this policy. She said that one group of employees do not want to bring back receipts. Commissioner McClanathan said that we should follow the same guidelines set forth by the IRS. 

7. Board Appointments – Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library Board

Jane D. James and Rev. Robert A. Fairley have submitted application for re-appointment and are requesting that the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners approve their re-appointment to the Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library Board.

Mayor adjourns the Work Session at 7:48 p.m.
Town of Maxton

Board of Commissioners Regular Meeting

October 20, 2009

 7:30 PM

Minutes

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the October 20, 2009 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:48 p.m. 

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner Ray Oxendine.
Adoption of Proposed Agenda:   Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the proposed agenda with the deletion.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the proposed agenda with the deletion of public hearing.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Consent Agenda - Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to adopt the consent agenda.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to approve the consent agenda.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

1. Minutes:  



Regular Meeting:  
August 19, 2009






September 15, 2009

2. Tax Releases

Public Hearings

1. Public Hearing – Zoning – 204 West Martin Luther King Jr. Drive

Mayor opened public hearing at 7:51 p.m.
Mayor Dean asked if anyone else would like to speak. 
Mary McNeill came forward to ask the Board of Commissioners to approve their application. 
Mayor Dean closed the public hearing at 7:35 p.m.

Recommendation:  Approval of the conditional use permit for 204 West Martin Luther King Jr. Drive as recommended by the Zoning Officer since the Planning and Zoning Board could not declare a quorum and in an effort to no longer delay the operations of the Church.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McClanathan motioned that the Board approve the conditional use permit for 204 West Martin Luther King Jr. Drive.   Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was four-ayes and one – nay. Commissioner Oxendine voted against the approval of the zoning permit. The motion carried.

2. Public Hearing – Amendment – Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program

The Town of Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program consists of the Graham Street Revitalization is financed with $1,000,000 of Community Development Block Grant funds (90 percent of the total program costs) will be received by the Town from the North Carolina Department of Commerce. The proposed amendment will change the activities and budget in the existing project.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion to suspend the public hearing to discuss amendments The Town of Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program until the next regular meeting due to lack of information from the town’s funding source associated with CDBG. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned suspend the public hearing to discuss amendments The Town of Maxton FY 07 Community Development Program until the November meeting due to lack of information from the town’s funding source associated with CDBG.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Special Presentation - None

Introduction of New Staff Members 

1. Michael Cannon- 21st Century Community Learning Center Director
Michael Cannon came forward to speak about himself and his vision for the 21st Century Community Learning Center. He stated that currently the program has 16 students enrolled.  He has hired a new bus driver and is very excited about the program. He said he has plans to do social and sports things with the students enrolled.  Commissioner McClanathan extended a welcome to the Town of Maxton to Mr. Cannon. Commissioner McLean asked about the different levels that Mr. Cannon was talking about with the program. Mr. Cannon answered that the program is a supplemental program and is designed to help them get a diploma. Mr. Cannon said that he would like to make an amendment to the program and be able to include the Townsend Middle School students as well.  Commissioner Morrison said that she is very happy with the results that Mr. Cannon has achieved thus far.  Mr. Cannon extended an invitation to any citizen that might be interested in volunteering to please come and visit the program. 
Old Business

New Business

1. Warren Wooten – The Wooten Company – Upcoming Project Contracts


Recommendation: As Directed by the Board.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve two contracts, Calvin Sedberry Construction and S & S Construction and Home Improvement, recommended by the Wooten Company.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

2. NC Step Mini Grant Approval – Bryant Home Healthcare 


Recommendation:  Approve the grant application for Bryant Home Healthcare

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the grant application for Bryant Home Healthcare.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

3. Administrative and Engineering Award – CDBG-R


Recommendation:  Approve the award of the CDBG-R Administrative 
Services Contract to The Wooten 
Company and the Architectural Services Contract to The Wooten Company contingent upon award of 
CDBG-R grant. 

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board approve the award of the CDBG-R Administrative Services Contract to The Wooten Company and the Architectural Services Contract to The Wooten Company contingent upon award of CDBG-R grant. Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

4. Vacant Lot – Donation to Town of Maxton - Hicks   


Recommendation: As Directed by the Board. 

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board to table this item until next month and clarify location of lot.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

5. Commissioner James McClanathan – Mini Grant Application Modification


Recommendation: As Directed by the Board.

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board Mini Grant Committee get with Jan Maynor of LRCOG and bring modification of application back for Board approval.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

6. Policy Amendment to Employee Travel/Meal Reimbursement


Recommendation: As Directed by the Board

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board amend the employee travel policy that receipts are required for reimbursement on travel outside 50 miles of Maxton.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

A discussion ensued about the definition of out of town travel. Commissioner McLean asked what would be done for an employee that had been at a meeting all day and it was supper time, shouldn’t this be covered by the employer.  This provoked a discussion on how long an employee should be required to be in attendance of a meeting before the expenses would be appropriate for re-payment.
Mayor Pro Tem Morton withdrew the motion that the Board amend the employee travel policy that receipts are required for reimbursement on travel outside 50 miles of Maxton.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the withdrawal of the motion.
Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned that the Board amend the employee travel policy that receipts are required for reimbursement of payment for meals on out of town training/meetings of six hours or more. Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

7. Board Appointments – Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library Board


Recommendation: Approve applications for re-appointment

Mayor Gladys Dean opened the floor for the motion. Commissioner McLean motioned that the Board Approve applications for re-appointment to the Gilbert Patterson Memorial Library Board.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. The motion carried.

Reports

1.  Commissioner’s Reports

Commissioner Oxendine commented about the bushes being grown up on Lombard Street. He also reminded the Board that Veteran’s Day is coming up. Commissioner McClanathan asked about political signs on right of ways. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that they are allowed as long as they do not block visibility. Signs have to be removed 72 after election. 
2.  Manager’s Report

A. URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – Four applicants from Maxton are scheduled for repairs from URP.  We are still waiting for applicants from Red Springs who have partnered with us on this project

B. HOUSING PRESERVATION GRANT PROGRAM – Two applicants have been served and three more are scheduled to receive assistance from HPG.

C. CDBG-R – Mayor Dean and myself will be attending a mandatory meeting with DCA on Nov.10, 2009 to discuss ARRA requirements.

D. PATTERSON BULDING (TOWN HALL) ROOF REPLACE STATUS – The roof is under construction and should be completed this week.

E. FREIGHT BUILDING – We re-advertise but have received no proposals. 

F. NC STEP – Mayor Dean, Commissioner Morrison and myself attending a Grant Writing Workshop on Oct. 15, 2009.  It was very informative.  We will be working together to write a grant and will receive guidance from a Grant Administrator.

G. DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – We will be meeting with Chuck Miller on Nov. 12, 2009 to hopefully acquire needed funding for the project.

H. CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND I & I Project –

A new contractor has been hired and project is moving forward.

3.  Police Report

Captain Deese came forward and presented the police reports. Captain Deese stated that trick or treat would take place from the hours of 5 pm until 8 pm. She briefly discussed the possibility of a Loitering Ordinance and would give information to Interim Manager Tyndall about it. 
Announcements

1. Robeson County Municipal Association meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 27, 2009 at 7:00 in Red Springs, NC at the Red Springs Community Building, 122 Cross Street. The guest speaker will be Dr. Michael Hawthorne, Associate Professor, Political Science and Public Administration at UNC Pembroke.

2. The 12th Annual Red Ribbon Luncheon will be held on Oct. 22, 2009 at 12 noon at the Farmer’s Market in Lumberton.  A table for eight has been reserved please let me know if you would like to attend.

3. The Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners will hold their Mid Year Retreat on Thursday, October 22, 2009 at 6:00 p.m. at the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport.

Public Forum
Mayor Dean declared public forum open at 8:32 p.m.
Geraldine McLaurin , Pastor of Holy Ground Church came forward with several comments. She stated that at the last meeting no one came and called the public back in after the Board came out of closed session. She continued to speak about how the court system in Robeson County said that our Maxton Police department had not been turning in reports and this is why cases are dropped. But Mrs. McLaurin said that Chief McDowell showed her paperwork and verification that the reports had been sent into the Robeson County Courthouse. She commended the Maxton Police Department for doing their job.

James McDougald of the Maxton Times came forward to talk about a situation with Mr. Fred Elliott that had come to his attention. He said that Mr. Elliott’s house had not been completed to his satisfaction. Commissioner Morrison asked for clarity of who the person is. There were several other questions asked by the Board of Commissioners about what he saw at Mr. Elliott. Interim Manager Tyndall said that she had been to Mr. Elliott’s house and that there just wasn’t enough money to do the repairs the way they needed to be done. Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that Mr. Elliott’s house was sinking in on one side and this was an emergency case.  Commissioner McClanathan asked if the contractor had been paid. Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that they had received some of their money. Warren Wooten came forward to speak about the URP grant and Mr. Elliott’s case and why his home could not be completely renovated. But he informed the Board of Commissioners that Mrs. Becky Johnson with USDA had come out and looked at Mr. Elliott’s house and has agreed to do more work if any funds are left over after the other projects are completed. 
Joyce McRae came forward and spoke about her concerns with the fact there is only one officer on duty between the hours 3 am and 6 am. Ms. McRae said that with the incident at Steed Circle, she wondered what would happen if the one officer is needed somewhere else. Mayor Dean told Ms. McRae that Interim Town Manager Tyndall would speak with the Chief and the Captain and try to resolve this issue.
Gary Gallman, 504 S. Florence St, came forward to comment on behalf of the Maxton Chamber of Commerce and the Mini Grant Committee on the Mini grant application process. Mr. Gallman asked that the Board of Commissioners give the Mini Grant Committee guidelines.  Members of the committee would like to see no financial data needed for existing businesses. Mayor Pro Tem asked Mr. Gallman to get the perimeters to Interim Town Manager Tyndall instead of the Board of Commissioners trying to come up with something. A discussion about how many new or existing businesses are included in the Mini Grant. Mr. McDougald came forward with Mr. Gallman to get clarification the definition of new vs. existing business in terms of the Mini Grant guidelines. Mr. Gallman said that he will need another copy of the contract.
Victor Womack came forward to inquire about the Town Manager Open Door Policy. Mr. Womack commented that he had made several attempts to see the Interim Town Manager and could not. Interim Town Manager Tyndall said that she does have an “Open Door” Policy if she is in the office and not in a meeting. 

Ms. Geraldine McLaurin came forward to clarify about the Open Door Policy especially when it comes to the Commissioners having an office in the Town Hall. Mayor Pro Tem included that if a citizen comes in to see the manager and can’t see her at that moment. It is a wait in line policy so the manager may be handling another citizen’s problems at that moment.
Jan Hester Maynor of the Lumber River Council of Governments came forward on the behalf of the Mini Grant Committee to share information that the Committee wanted to share with the Board of Commissioners concerning the financial requirements for existing business. The Committee doesn’t want existing businesses to have to provide 3 years of tax returns. Mayor Pro Tem Morton said that he was definitely not in agreement with that. Mr. James McDougald came forward again to ask for clarity on what the Board of Commissioners considers an existing business. Mayor Pro Tem Morton gave the definition of what the Town considers an existing business. An “existing” business is a business that is already in existence and has a bank account and employees. 
The Mayor asked if there were any other comments from the public and no one else came forward.
Closed Session   Industry




Consult with Town Attorney

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to go into closed session. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to go into closed session under. GS 143-318,11A3, GS 143-318.11 A6, GS 143-318.11 A4.  Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 
Mayor Dean asked for a motion to come out of closed session and go into open session. Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to come out of closed session and go into open session.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous. 
Recessed

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to recess the meeting until October 22nd at 6:00 pm. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to recess the meeting until October 22nd at 6:00 pm.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  

____________________________

       

________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       

Town Clerk, Twanda R. Smith

